

PHOTO COURTESY OF MARK DIXON / FLICKR.COM

Another Petrochemical Sacrifice Zone

Proposed Appalachian Gas "Cluster" Would Pollute Region and Entrench Fossil Fuel and Plastics Infrastructure for Decades

Executive Summary

The petrochemical and plastics industries are riding to the rescue of the fracking industry. The controversial and ecologically destructive natural gas drilling technique has proliferated across the shale basins of Pennsylvania, Ohio and West Virginia. But the rapid expansion of fracking created a gas glut that has driven gas prices to the lowest levels in decades.¹ Fracking can only continue its breakneck pace if the overabundance of low-priced gas can become profitable through new markets (exports) or new products (plastics) to drive up gas demand.²

Without the petrochemical and plastics industries to sop up the excess gas supply, it does not make economic sense to maintain the fracking frenzy when gas prices are this low. One key building block for plastics manufacturing is ethane, a natural gas byproduct that is present in certain shale plays.³ Natural gas is mostly methane, but some reserves contain other hydrocarbons called natural gas liquids (NGLs), which include ethane, a raw material used to manufacture and produce finished petrochemicals such as plastics.⁴ The fracked gas from the Utica and Marcellus shale formations under Ohio, Pennsylvania and West Virginia contain high concentrations of these NGLs.⁵

Beginning in 2012 chemical companies started aggressively investing in petrochemical plants and export facilities focused on tapping the ethane glut.⁶ Now a massive buildout and expansion of new and existing plastics and



petrochemical infrastructure is coming to fracking's rescue. One of the biggest petrochemical building booms is in the fracking regions of the Tri-State area of Ohio, Pennsylvania and West Virginia. The key proposed facility is the Appalachian Storage Hub (Storage Hub), which would include a large underground storage facility and a web of interconnected pipeline infrastructure to connect to regional petrochemical plants and plastics factories in the Tri-State area — potentially extending into eastern Kentucky, which sits atop the Rogersville shale gas reserve.⁷

The gas and petrochemical industries want to convert the region into the epicenter for shale gas development and to create a new regional chemical manufacturing cluster to bolster their profits. The American Chemical Council (ACC) estimated that chemical industries and plastics industries could invest \$35.8 billion in central Appalachia's emerging petrochemical and plastics manufacturing facilities and large underground gas storage facility.⁸ The combination of shale gas production and petrochemical facilities would create what *Crain's Cleveland Business* dubbed "an ethane tsunami."⁹

The proposed storage complex may be a profit bonanza for industry, but it is a pollution pitfall for communities and ecosystems of the Appalachian basin. Converting the region into the second largest concentration of plastics and chemical manufacturing outside the highly polluted Gulf Coast will compound the Tri-State area's already substantial exposure to industrial toxic emissions, while increasing plastic materials that largely end up polluting the earth's oceans.¹⁰

New petrochemical, plastic and interconnected gas infrastructure investments also prop up a faltering fracking industry. Building new pipelines that deliver fracked gas to plastics plants and to export terminals to be shipped to global manufacturers will drive up natural gas demand and price.¹¹ This provides a profit incentive to justify the expansion of fracking extraction and the associated spills, accidents, water pollution, climate-destroying methane emissions and ecosystem damage.

Too Much Gas: Setting the Stage for a Petrochemical Construction Boom

Surging fracked gas production has collapsed natural gas prices, spawning a crisis in the fracking industry. Over the past decade, the controversial and environmentally destructive gas extraction technique spread rapidly across Ohio, Pennsylvania, West Virginia and the nation. The fracking industry's gas production expanded nearly sixfold in 10 years, with gas production jumping from 2.9 quadrillion cubic feet in 2008 to an estimated 16.9 quadrillion cubic feet in 2017.¹²





The Marcellus and Utica shale basins beneath the Tri-State area have become a major source of shale gas, producing 7.6 trillion cubic feet of gas in 2016 — about 45 percent of all shale gas and a quarter of all gas produced in the United States.¹³ All this additional gas has pushed real, inflation-adjusted natural gas prices to their lowest levels in decades. From 2008 to 2017, the real wholesale price for natural gas fell by 60 percent as total gas production rose (see Figure 1).¹⁴

Now the fracking industry needs new demand sources to absorb excess gas to justify more drilling.¹⁵ The expanding petrochemical and plastics manufacturing sectors can sop up excess gas supplies, propping up the faltering fracking industry and creating a mutually profitable and polluting partnership. The surplus of ethane has been a boon for the plastics industry, which relies on petrochemical manufacturing to process ethane so it can be turned into plastics.¹⁶

In November 2013, representatives from the oil and gas, petrochemical and plastics industries convened a three-day summit — the first of its kind — to address the

"opportunities and challenges of a 'coming renaissance' in North American plastics."¹⁷ These industries symbiotically support one another: the fracking industry gets new buyers, and the petrochemical and plastics industries get new supplies.

According to *Plastics News*, "shale-based natural gas represents a once-in-a-generation opportunity" for the North American plastics market.¹⁸ The ACC dubs shale gas as a "game changer for the chemistry industry," stating that it "holds the promise of a renaissance of chemical manufacturing in the United States."¹⁹ By 2023, the chemical industry could spend over \$164 billion on 264 new facilities and expansion projects nationwide specifically to take advantage of shale gas, according to the ACC.²⁰

In 2017, ACC CEO and former member of Congress Cal Dooley boasted, "The Appalachian region has distinct benefits that could make it a major petrochemical and plastic resin-producing zone."²¹ Some projects are already under way, and others are fairly far along in the planning process, but a mammoth buildout may be as much industry hype as actual forecasting. This fracking-driven plastics bonanza also has a global reach. For example, the Mariner East pipeline system delivers ethane to the Marcus Hook export terminal in Pennsylvania, where fracked gas byproducts are shipped to European plastics plants owned by industry giant Ineos.²²

The moneyed interests pushing the proposed Appalachian Basin petrochemical cluster

The gas and petrochemical industries have been pushing to expand gas infrastructure projects to transform the Tri-State region into a major hub of gas, petrochemical and plastics production.²³ The building boom would include a large natural gas storage facility, a cluster of new petrochemical and plastics plants and a network of pipelines to transport the natural gas and NGLs to and from the hub.²⁴ Since 2010, investors have planned to pour \$16 billion into the region's petrochemical and fracked gas infrastructure projects, but the ACC has recommended at least \$32 billion to jump-start a petrochemical boom.²⁵

According to the executive director of the Independent Oil and Gas Association, "There are vast reserves of natural gas under West Virginia, Pennsylvania and Ohio. Vast reserves. That natural gas will be the catalyst to the Appalachian Underground Storage Hub and all kinds of downstream development, petrochemical and manufacturing, over the next few years."²⁶ As West Virginia Senator Shelley Moore Capito observed, chemical companies could take advantage of "the enormous benefits of being right on top of the [shale gas] resource."²⁷

The industry investments will total tens of billions of dollars. Three facilities alone — two ethane crackers and the Storage Hub — are estimated to tally at least \$26 billion.²⁸ The fracked gas is processed to separate out ethane and other NGLs and then delivered to cracker plants. Crackers are petrochemical facilities that apply steam or heat to "crack" ethane into ethylene, which is then converted into the most common type of plastic, polyethylene.²⁹

Shell has already begun construction on a \$6 billion petrochemical plant with an ethane cracker and a polyethylene unit to make plastics in western Pennsylvania.³⁰ Shell also proposed the 97-mile Falcon Ethane Pipeline that would run through Ohio, West Virginia and Pennsylvania to deliver ethane to the cracker.³¹ Similar investments include a partnership between a South Korean construction company with petrochemical expertise and a Thai government-owned oil company to build a \$10 billion ethane cracker in Ohio.³² But the cornerstone of these projects is the Appalachia Development Group LLC's \$10 billion Appalachian Storage Hub project in Ohio, which includes an underground storage facility for NGLs and a web of pipeline infrastructure to connect to petrochemical and plastics facilities across the region.³³

The region is already home to many factories that manufacture plastics or plastic products.³⁴ Currently, these factories buy plastic inputs like ethylene from the Gulf Coast of Texas and Louisiana.³⁵ The regional buildout of gas storage, transportation and petrochemical processing plants like ethane crackers would substantially reduce transportation costs and supercharge the development of a new regional plastics powerhouse modeled after the Gulf Coast.³⁶

An alliance of industry players, government officials and regional universities is promoting this substantial petrochemical investment.³⁷ Big-business trade associations like the Chamber of Commerce, the National Association of Manufacturers and the ACC are all backing fracked gas and petrochemical infrastructure in the Tri-State area.³⁸ Even foreign firms are investing to build a regional petrochemical powerhouse. Aside from the South Korean-Thai partnership, China Energy, the world's largest power company, announced in 2017 that it would plow \$84 billion into West Virginia shale gas development and petrochemical manufacturing, power generation and NGL storage infrastructure over the next two decades.³⁹

Behind the buildout are elected officials in all three states, cheerleading their vision of linking together the region's rich shale gas fields to industrial users that want to easily tap the NGL surplus.⁴⁰ These politicians are seeking state and federal funding and coordinating state resources such as their public university systems to promote these dirty industry investments. The governors of Ohio, Pennsylvania and West Virginia have formed the Tri-State Shale Coalition to spur investment to create an economic gas and petrochemical hub⁴¹ to potentially rival Texas and Louisiana.

The governors have incubated partnerships between the public universities and the energy companies to provide the patina of objectivity to their business promotions.⁴² In

2015, Cleveland State University published a report that supported a petrochemical buildout in Appalachia, and an industry-funded West Virginia University study helped identify suitable locations for the gas storage facility.⁴³ Some of these politicians have close ties to these industries. Ohio Governor John Kasich received nearly \$1 million in campaign contributions from the chemical and oil and gas industries during his gubernatorial races, and Pennsylvania Governor Tom Wolf received more than \$285,000.⁴⁴

Federal legislators have sought federal loan guarantees, expedited federal regulatory approval and federally funded feasibility studies for the Storage Hub.⁴⁵ In 2016, West Virginia Senators Shelley Moore Capito and Joe Manchin hosted a field hearing of the Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources in Morgantown, West Virginia highlighting the regional investments.⁴⁶ In January 2018, the Storage Hub received partial approval for a \$1.9 billion U.S. Department of Energy Ioan, which Appalachia Development Group — the organization spearheading the project — intended to supplement with \$1.4 billion more in private equity financing.⁴⁷

The politicians, fossil fuel companies, big-business trade associations and public universities are promoting largescale and broad-based petrochemical infrastructure investments. The core infrastructure project is a large natural gas storage facility that could receive fracked gas byproducts to stockpile and supply regional factories with NGLs. Additionally, a web of pipelines would deliver fracked NGLs to and from the Storage Hub and to petrochemical and plastics manufacturing plants.⁴⁸ This network of gas infrastructure would pave the way for new petrochemical and plastics plants that could convert NGLs into materials that could be used to manufacture plastic products — primarily packaging and containers.

Appalachian Gas Storage Hub

The proposed Appalachian Storage Hub would create a multi-billion dollar natural gas storage complex and associated network of gas pipelines designed to capitalize on the region's shale gas to supply chemical and plastics inputs for manufacturing plants.⁴⁹ The actual storage facility would be the region's cornerstone for the entire petrochemical development plan, which could incentivize and draw in additional petrochemical projects to the area. According to West Virginia University's Appalachian Oil and



Natural Gas Research Consortium, the underground gas storage facility would be a keystone asset; without it, "the entire program cannot go forward."⁵⁰

The proposed Monroe County, Ohio site would hold up to 2 million gallons of ethane and other NGLs hundreds of thousands of feet underground in a geological salt formation between the Marcellus and Utica shale basins.⁵¹ The storage cavity would be excavated by drilling wells into the salt and inundating and dissolving it with water. The empty cavern to hold the NGLs would be formed when the briny mixture was withdrawn.⁵²

By mid-2018, the project had received some initial permit approvals, but several final approvals remained. The project had received a permit from the Ohio Department of Transportation, but it still needed permits from the Ohio Department of Natural Resources and the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency.⁵³ If the environmental permits are granted, construction could commence during 2018. The project has already been in the works for about eight years, so even if all the permits are approved, the Appalachian Development Group has estimated that it could still take several more years to complete.⁵⁴ The storage facility would provide a steady stream of ethane to nearby crackers and act as a trading post for fracking companies looking to sell their NGLs to petrochemical plants (including ethane crackers) and plastics facilities.⁵⁵

Connections to pipeline infrastructure

The fracking industry needs a sprawling network of pipelines to deliver gas and NGLs from the wellhead to gas processing plants, storage facilities, petrochemical plants and other manufacturing facilities.⁵⁶ An ACC analysis assumed that up to 500 miles of pipeline would be constructed along the Ohio River Valley to support the Appalachian petrochemical buildout.⁵⁷

Already a growing network of NGL and ethane pipelines exists across the Tri-State region. The Sunoco Mariner East 2 ethane pipeline expansion project would increase deliveries of fracked gas NGLs from Appalachia to an export terminal in Marcus Hook, Pennsylvania, bound for Europe.⁵⁸ The risky project has been plagued with construction accidents. In January 2018, the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection temporarily halted construction because of permit violations.⁵⁹ In March, the Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission temporarily shut down the nearby Mariner East 1 pipeline because construction-related drilling for the Mariner East 2 caused sinkholes along the Mariner East 1's path.⁶⁰ A month later construction was temporarily suspended in Middletown, Pennsylvania after toxic fluids were released near an apartment complex.⁶¹

From May 2017 to March 2018, Sunoco's horizontal directional drilling — a method used to install pipelines below waterways or other ecologically sensitive areas — resulted in over 100 different leaks or "inadvertent releases" of fluids into waterbodies.⁶² According to State Senator Andy Dinniman (D), "The longer this project goes on and the more Sunoco rushes to try to appease its investors, the more potential danger and threats local residents are experiencing to their health, safety, environment, and property."⁶³

At the same time, Shell has proposed the 97-mile Falcon Pipeline to carry ethane. If approved, the Falcon will cut through 22 townships in Ohio, West Virginia and Pennsylvania to deliver NGLs to Shell's in-progress cracker plant in Beaver County.⁶⁴ Pipeline construction is disruptive and dangerous. Building new and expanding existing pipelines threatens human health, wildlife habitats and the environment by compromising soil quality, impacting vegetation, contaminating surface waters and aquifers, and releasing air pollutants.⁶⁵ Threats to public safety and the environment remain even after construction is completed. Between 2002 and April 2018, more than 10,000 pipeline leaks, spills, ruptures and explosions occurred in the United States, resulting in over 200 fatalities and at least 860 injuries.⁶⁶ From 2010 to April 2018, pipeline accidents cost nearly \$793 million in property damage.⁶⁷

The risks may be higher for ethane pipelines, since ethane is an extremely flammable gas.⁶⁸ Compounding the risk, newly built pipelines since 2010 are five times more likely to have problems than those built from 1980 through 2009, possibly because the rush to complete pipelines during the fracking boom encouraged corner-cutting during construction.⁶⁹ In 2015, for example, the National Transportation Safety Board determined that a poorly constructed pipeline, built in 2011, contributed to a 2014 gas explosion that destroyed two buildings in New York City, injuring 50 people and resulting in 8 deaths.⁷⁰ In 2018, a recently constructed gas pipeline exploded in a fiery blaze in Marshall County, West Virginia.⁷¹

The new NGL pipelines only add to an already sprawling maze of pipelines across the Tri-State area. They would entrench the regional petrochemical building boom and incentivize and perpetuate fracking.

Expanding the Region's Petrochemical Footprint

The Ohio River Valley in the Tri-State area already has a high concentration of plastics manufacturing plants.⁷² The new petrochemical push anticipates adding a total of five ethane crackers in West Virginia, Ohio and Pennsylvania, but the ACC suggests that the Appalachian basin could support up to nine crackers.⁷³

One of these plants is already under construction, and another is being planned. Shell's western Pennsylvania facility is currently under construction and will be one of the nation's largest ethane crackers.⁷⁴ It will be the first new facility of its type to be built outside the Gulf Coast in two decades.⁷⁵ In addition to the cracker, the petrochemical complex will include a unit that will produce 3.5 billion pounds annually of polyethylene, a type of plastic.⁷⁶ The Beaver County location was meticulously selected to thrive off of Marcellus and Utica shale gas production throughout the region.⁷⁷

Seventy-five miles southwest of the Shell facility, the Thai petrochemical company PTT Global Chemical has planned to build another ethane cracker.⁷⁸ In 2017, PTT announced its \$13.8 million purchase of land along the Ohio River in Belmont County for the facility.⁷⁹ In January 2018, a subsidiary of Daelim Industrial Co. — a South Korean company that builds power plants and petrochemical facilities — agreed to join the project and help secure funding.⁸⁰ The partnership subsequently planned to nearly double the size of the cracker to produce 3.3 billion pounds of ethylene annually, almost matching the size of Shell's facility, an investment that Ohio Governor John Kasich called a "game changer."⁸¹

These new crackers, however, are only a small part of a big dream to host a region full of ethane crackers, petrochemical facilities and plastics plants. There is a possibility of more petrochemical and plastics manufacturing plants, including three additional ethane cracker projects pro-



posed for the region.⁸² The Ohio Rail Development Commission is also receiving a \$16.5 million grant that could serve as critical transportation infrastructure for the Ohio petrochemical plant, since almost all plastics in North America are transported by rail.⁸³

Central Appalachia could become the next cancer alley

The petrochemical infrastructure investments would reinforce the petrochemical and plastics industry in the northern Ohio River Valley, driving demand for more fracking, more petrochemical facilities, more profits, more regional air pollution and more plastic litter piling up in landfills and waterbodies. The explicit aim of the development in pipelines, gas storage facilities and petrochemical plants is to create a regional plastics competitor for the Gulf Coast, the current epicenter of U.S. petrochemical and plastics manufacturing, where Texas and Louisiana combined produce about half of the nation's petrochemicals.⁸⁴

But the petrochemical cheerleaders do not acknowledge that the Gulf Coast has some of the highest pollution levels and pollution-related illnesses and diseases. The upper Ohio River Valley region already faces some of the starkest environmental and associated public health challenges in the nation from a century of industrial pollution. In 2018, there were 8 current or proposed Superfund sites, 46 toxic waste sites and over 200 brownfield sites in the Upper Ohio River Valley between Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania and Point Pleasant, West Virginia.⁸⁵

The development of new petrochemical facilities, crackers and plastics plants will compound the existing pollution problems, releasing volatile organic compounds, carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides and other toxins. The Ohio River Valley has persistent air pollution problems that threaten the health of residents. The University of Pittsburgh Center for Healthy Environments and Communities identified the Ohio River Valley as having hotspots of criteria air pollutants from the northern West Virginia panhandle to the southern Ohio-West Virginia border.⁸⁶ Several Ohio, Pennsylvania and West Virginia communities were ranked among the most polluted areas for ozone and particulate matter by the American Lung Association, including Beaver County where one cracker is being built.87 Belmont County, Ohio, the proposed site for another cracker, already has been plagued with "intense" emissions from shale gas development.88

Plants that convert natural gas into petrochemicals are known to emit massive amounts of hazardous air and climate pollutants including polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, carbon dioxide, ozone-creating volatile organic compounds (such as benzene and toluene) and nitrogen oxide.⁸⁹ These plants can rapidly produce smog-creating ozone and high levels of formaldehyde, a carcinogenic air pollutant and ozone precursor, during the commonplace flaring of excess gases.⁹⁰

Prolonged contact with ground-level smog-producing ozone is linked to asthma and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.⁹¹ Long-term exposure to smog has been connected to premature deaths and to low birthweight in babies.⁹² Several studies have demonstrated that people's long-term exposure to petrochemical facility pollutants is associated with heightened cancer risks, acute irritative symptoms (such as nausea and eye and throat irritation) and respiratory-related illnesses, especially for children.⁹³ In Louisiana, the concentration of petrochemical plants between Baton Rouge and New Orleans has been called "cancer alley."⁹⁴ Similarly, the populations near petrochemical facilities in Houston live in high-cancer-risk areas.⁹⁵

The increase in plastics manufacturing also means mountains of litter that can pose health problems. The largest sector of the plastics industry is packaging, which creates materials that are immediately thrown away.⁹⁶ These products are also inherently toxic and can become a vehicle for other pollutants.⁹⁷ Many plastics contain hazardous chemicals and thousands of different additives, which may leach out as the plastic ages.⁹⁸ Several additives have been linked to chemical toxicity, including some hormone-altering endocrine disruptors,⁹⁹ and can seep from plastics into food and the environment, accumulating over time.¹⁰⁰

Environmental injustice of petrochemical and plastics manufacturing

Many polluting industrial plants have commonly been sited in socially and economically marginalized communities that lack the resources or political power to prevent their arrival.¹⁰¹ For example, a 2005 study found that hazardous waste facility siting has followed a "path of least (political) resistance" for decades; as a result, disempowered communities have "borne a disproportionate share of the society's environmental burdens."¹⁰² This environmental injustice has been pronounced in both Texas and Louisiana. There were 16 chemical plants within a three-mile radius of the Manchester-Harrisburg neighborhood, one of Houston's lower-income communities of color.¹⁰³ One study even found that children living within two miles of the Houston Ship Channel, where many plants are located, have a 56 percent greater chance of developing leukemia than children living 10 miles away.¹⁰⁴ And Louisiana's historically African-American community of Mossville has been surrounded by 14 industrial facilities — including a coal-fired power plant, oil refinery and several petrochemical facilities — annually releasing millions of tons of toxins into the water, air and land, including high levels of cancer-causing substances.¹⁰⁵

Already, lower-income communities in Appalachia are prone to having toxic neighbors and being disproportionately affected by pollution. This rural pollution can originate from industrial facilities, factory farms or natural resource extraction like mining and drilling — all of which contributes to environmental and health disparities for lower-income rural residents.¹⁰⁶

Many of the industrial polluters in the Ohio River Valley have been located in lower-income areas or communities of color. In 2015, people of color and low-income residents made up large portions of the population (10 percent and 17 percent, respectively) living within one mile of the more than 200 industrial facilities in the Upper Ohio Valley (excluding Allegheny County, Pennsylvania, where people of color made up 23 percent of the population near industrial facilities).¹⁰⁷

Appalachia's plentiful fossil fuel resources have not delivered widespread economic prosperity. In general, Appalachia endures higher rates of unemployment and poverty than the rest of the nation. The Appalachian regions of Ohio and Pennsylvania typically have higher rates of unemployment and poverty than in the rest of their states. And West Virginia experiences higher rates of unemployment and poverty than the rest of the United States.¹⁰⁸

According to a *University of Pittsburgh Law Review* article, the region's natural resource development has been linked to "a history of marginalization, extraction-related health issues, and a cycle of poverty."¹⁰⁹ The nearby rural communities have endured disproportionate health and environmental impacts from coal and natural gas resource extraction.¹¹⁰ The fracking-driven petrochemical expansion will ramp up toxic air and climate emissions from plastics plants and drilling rigs, adding to the pollution burden facing frontline communities from other industrial and natural resource development-related health and environmental impacts.

Petrochemical workers: Health hazards

The industry proponents have touted the potential jobs that the petrochemical buildout will bring to the region.¹¹¹ But these job promises could be oversold, and the industry downplays that petrochemical jobs are potentially dangerous and hazardous to health.

Some studies have found that petrochemical workers that handle or are exposed to toxins can have higher brain cancer risks than other workers¹¹² and can develop liver disease and experience hearing loss.¹¹³ Petrochemical workers are commonly exposed to hazardous chemicals that can pose long-term health risks. Benzene, toluene and xylene are neurotoxic, carcinogenic and classified as "priority pollutants" by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.¹¹⁴ It is believed that long-term exposure to certain amounts of benzene, a known carcinogen and mutagen, can increase the risk of leukemia.¹¹⁵

In addition, petrochemical facilities produce and emit dozens of potentially dangerous chemicals, including polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons, nickel, lead, mercury, methanol and naphthalene.¹¹⁶ Acute and chronic exposures to these chemicals can have significant health effects. Longterm exposure to methanol can cause dizziness, insomnia, gastric issues, headaches, nausea, blurred vision and blindness.¹¹⁷ Exposure to naphthalene, a possible human carcinogen, has been linked to anemia, liver and neurological damage, retinal impairment and the development of cataracts.¹¹⁸ Lead, nickel, mercury and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons are all believed to be endocrine disruptors, which are chemicals that can alter hormone functions and negatively impact the metabolism and the neurological, immune and reproductive systems.¹¹⁹ Some polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons are also "reasonably anticipated to be human carcinogens," according to the U.S. National Toxicology Program.¹²⁰

In addition to the long-term health impacts of these releases, petrochemical and plastics facilities can have

catastrophic accidents. Many of the vapors produced at petrochemical plants are highly flammable.¹²¹ Accidents are frequently large and not only can injure the workers but also can impact nearby communities.¹²² For example, in June 2013 an explosion at a Louisiana petrochemical plant killed two workers and injured 167. The fire blazed for three-and-a-half hours, releasing more than 30,000 pounds of combustible hydrocarbons into the air. The damage was so great that the plant had to close down for a year and a half.¹²³

Several recent chemical facility accidents and fires in the Ohio River Valley demonstrate the risks of petrochemical expansion in the region. A 2017 fire at a plastics company warehouse burned for a week in Parkersburg, West Virginia, spewing smoke that was dangerous enough for health officials to urge people to remain indoors. The company IEI Plastics' material safety datasheet was out of date and they therefore could not provide emergency responders or state officials with an accurate inventory of what materials were burned in the fire.¹²⁴ A 2015 fire and explosion at a plastics and chemical plant in Allegheny County, Pennsylvania required a "shelter in place" order for local residents.¹²⁵ In 2008, in western Pennsylvania, a chemical spill morphed into a toxic plume and forced 2,500 people to evacuate.¹²⁶



PHOTO COURTESY OF U.S. CHEMICAL SAFETY AND HAZARD INVESTIGATION BOARD

The 2013 Williams Olefins Plant explosion in Baton Rouge, Louisiana killed two workers and injured 167.

Conclusion: Hub Plans to Profit From New Markets and New Products

The proposed storage hub, and the greater petrochemical buildout, is a symbiotic profiteering opportunity for the gas, petrochemical and plastics industries. The expansion of existing facilities in Texas and Louisiana, as well as new construction in Ohio, Pennsylvania, West Virginia and potentially Kentucky, locks in more demand for fracking and decades more of climate pollution — from the climatealtering releases during the upstream (drilling and fracking) and downstream (petrochemical and plastics manufacturing) part of the pipeline chain.

Natural gas is a cheap and dirty fossil fuel, now proliferating its toxic legacy by facilitating the expansion of petrochemical plants, which are polluting and unsustainably producing materials that often end up in landfills. Rather than continually investing in fossil fuels and chemical industries, we must invest in clean, renewable energy.

Some projects are already under construction and others are well into the planning process, but a large-scale petrochemical buildout may be largely industry hype. Community groups have been mobilizing and taking action across Appalachia to stop the reckless construction of many of these proposals.

Instead of expanding the current petrochemical infrastructure in the Gulf, and in lieu of turning the Appalachia basin into the next cancer alley, we must invest in a just transition to a clean energy future. Food & Water Watch recommends:

- Banning fracking everywhere;
- Stopping fossil fuel exports and the construction of infrastructure to support these exports;
- Limiting purchases of non-biodegradable, plastic products that effectively supports and finances the oil and gas industry;
- Enacting aggressive energy conservation policies, including large public transportation investments and widespread deployment of other energy-saving solutions;
- Establishing ambitious programs for deploying and incentivizing existing renewable energy and energy

efficiency technologies in order to slash fossil fuel demand to reach 100 percent clean renewable energy by 2035;

- Modernizing electrical grids to cater to distributed renewable power generation; and
- Making investments in research and development to overcome technological barriers to the next generation of clean energy and energy efficiency solutions.

Endnotes

- Food & Water Watch analysis of U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) workbooks: U.S. Natural Gas Marketed Production; U.S. Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals; U.S. Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals From Shale Gas. Available at www.eia.gov. Accessed March 2018.
- 2 Loris, Nicolas D. Heritage Foundation. "U.S. Natural Gas Exports: Lift Restrictions and Empower the States." *Backgrounder* No. 2767. February 11, 2013 at 1 and 3; American Petroleum Institute (API). "Understanding Natural Gas Markets." 2014 at 15; EIA. "Ethane production expected to increase as petrochemical consumption and exports expand." April 1, 2016; EIA. "Growing U.S. HGL production spurs petrochemical industry investment." January 29, 2015; Bowling, Brian. "Shale gas output ahead of facilities." *Pittsburgh Tribune-Review*. February 24, 2018.
- 3 Pickett, Al. "Marcellus, Utica shales make northeast focal point of growing U.S. production." *American Oil & Gas Reporter*. November 2013 at 3 and 5; Brackett, Will. *Powell Shale Digest*. PennState Extension Webinar. [Presentation]. "How Marcellus & Utica Compare to Other Shale Basins." August 27, 2015 at 7 and 8; Energy Ventures Analysis, Inc. "Outlook for Natural Gas Supply and Demand for 2015-2016 Winter." 2015 at 23 and 25.
- 4 Soylu, Seref. Iowa State University, Retrospective Theses and Dissertations. "Autoignition of modeling of natural gas for engine modeling programs: An experimental and modeling study." 2001 at 1; EIA. "What are natural gas liquids and how are they used?" April 20, 2012; Farag, H. and Anwar Elmessirie. "Maturity in the petrochemical industry features, motives and combating." *TESCE*. Vol. 30, No. 2. December 2004 at 722.
- 5 Carter, Kristin M. et al. Appalachian Oil & Natural Gas Research Consortium at West Virginia University. "A geologic study to determine the potential to create an Appalachian storage hub for natural gas liquids." August 1, 2016 – July 31, 2017 at 1.
- 6 EIA (2016); EIA (2015).
- 7 Tri-State Regional Cooperation Agreement. West Virginia, Ohio, Pennsylvania. "Agreement to Enhance Regional Cooperation and Job Growth Through the Continuing Development of Shale Gas in the Appalachian Basin." October 13, 2015; American Chemistry Council (ACC). Economics & Statistics Department. "The Potential Economic Benefits of an Appalachian Petrochemical Industry." May 2017 at 6 to 10.
- 8 ACC (2017) at 8 to 12.
- 9 Thomas, Andrew. "Shale development creates possible petrochemical industry growth for Ohio." *Crain's Cleveland Business*. December 12, 2015.
- 10 Jackson, Jeremy B. C. "The future of the oceans past." *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B.* Vol. 365. 2010 at 3765, 3769, 3770 and 3771; Jambeck, Jenna et al. "Plastic waste inputs from land into

the ocean." *Science*. Vol. 347, Iss. 6223. 2015 at 768; Gall, S. C. and R. C. Thompson. "The impact of debris on marine life." *Marine Pollution Bulletin*. Vol. 92, Iss. 1-2. March 2015 at 3 and 5.

- 11 Loris (2013) at 1 and 3; ACC (2017) at 10, 17 and 20; EIA (2016); Bowling (2018).
- 12 Food & Water Watch analysis of EIA data. U.S. Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals From Shale Gas. Available at www.eia.gov. Accessed March 2018. Data estimate for 2017 based on shale gas 51 percent share of total gross natural gas withdrawals in 2016.
- 13 Food & Water Watch analysis of EIA. Shale Natural Gas Estimated Production. Series No. RES_EPGO_R5302_NUS_BCF. Available at https://www.eia.gov/dnav/ng/ng_enr_shalegas_a_EPG0_R5302_ Bcf_a.htm. Accessed May 2018.
- 14 Food & Water Watch analysis of EIA workbooks: U.S. Natural Gas Marketed Production; U.S. Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals; U.S. Natural Gas Gross Withdrawals From Shale Gas. Available at www. eia.gov. Accessed March 2018.
- 15 Loris (2013) at 1 and 3; API (2014) at 15; EIA (2016); EIA (2015); Bowling (2018).
- 16 Eisenberg, Barry. "Plastics in today's re-emerging U.S. economy." The SPI Magazine. Fall 2013 at 8; EIA (2016); "Energy upside: The surge of ethane." Oil & Gas 360. April 1, 2016.
- 17 Callari, James. "The shale gas game changer." *Plastics Technology*. January 2014; Callari, James. "Mark your calendar for first-ever global plastics summit." *Plastics Technology*. October 2013.
- 18 Eisenberg (2013) at 8.
- 19 Kean, Owen A. Senior Director. ACC. "Hearing on 'Shale Gas Development: Meeting the Transportation, Pipeline and Rail Needs to Renew American Manufacturing." American Chemistry Council Statement for the US Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation. ND at 2.
- 20 ACC. [Fact sheet]. "U.S. Chemical Investment Linked to Shale Gas: \$164 Billion and Counting." April 2016.
- 21 ACC. [Press release]. "New report shows potential for major Appalachian petrochemical industry." May 18, 2017; Wilson, Megan R. "CEO of chemical industry group to step down." *The Hill*. April 27, 2018.
- 22 Ineos Olefins & Polymers Europe. [Press release]. "Ineos Intrepid leaves USA carrying first shale gas shipment to Europe." March 9, 2016; Davies, Rob. "First shipment of fracked shale gas set to arrive in UK." *The Guardian* (U.K.). September 27, 2016.
- 23 Doyle, Heather. "Northeast could be second U.S. chemicals hub." Petrochemical Update. June 14, 2018; Stephan, Dominik. "10 billion dollar gas storage hub shall make Appalachia the new shale-hotspot in the US." Process Worldwide. September 9, 2016; Nelson, Gabriel. "Shale boom has Appalachia dreaming of industrial renaissance." E&E News. December 15, 2011.
- 24 Doyle (2018); Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 July 31, 2017) at xiii; ACC (2017) at 9 and 10; ACC [Press release] (2017).
- 25 DiChristopher, Tom. "Appalachia joins the race for the multibilliondollar petrochemicals boom." CNBC. July 11, 2017; ACC (2017) at 11 and 12.
- Harris, Linda. "Business community buoyed by China Energy, underground storage hub progress." *The State Journal* (WV). January 22, 2018.
- 27 Committee on Energy and Natural Resources. U.S. Senate. Field Hearing. "The Economic Importance of Modern, Reliable Energy Infrastructure to West Virginia and the United States." Morgantown, West Virginia. August 29, 2016 at 3.

- 28 Pennsylvania State University. [Press release]. "Penn State Behrend will connect Erie companies to \$6 billion energy project." April 24, 2018; Junkins, Casey. "Updated: Kasich says Belmont County cracker partnership pushes price tag to \$10 billion." *The Intelligencer* (WV). March 12, 2018; ACC (2017) at 9.
- 29 PennState Extension. "Fractionator? Cracker? What Are They?" April 15, 2012; Emerson Process Management. "Chapter 1. Ethylene Production." 2010 at 1 to 2; Ghanta, Madhav et al. "Environmental impacts of ethylene production from diverse feedstocks and energy sources." *Applied Petrochemical Research*. Vol. 4, Iss. 2. 2014 at 168 and 169; PricewaterhouseCoopers. "Shale gas. Reshaping the U.S. chemicals industry." October 2012 at 6.
- 30 Shell. [Press release]. "Shell to build new petrochemicals complex in Pennsylvania." June 7, 2016; Pennsylvania State University (2018).
- 31 Frazier, Reid. "Activist groups want more time to review Shell Falcon pipeline permits." *StateImpact Pennsylvania*. January 31, 2018; Hopey, Don. "DEP extends public comment period for Falcon Ethane Pipeline." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. February 20, 2018.
- 32 Gillispie, Mark and Julie Carr Smyth. "S Korean firm joins Ohio effort to build petrochemical plant." Associated Press. March 12, 2018; DiChristopher (2017); Junkins (2018).
- 33 Mattise, Jonathan. "Appalachian underground natural gas storage hub clears initial hurdle." *West Virginia Public Broadcasting*. January 3, 2018; ACC (2017) at 9 and 10.
- 34 DiChristopher (2017); Thomas (2015).
- 35 Thomas (2015).
- 36 Lendel, Iryna et al. Mapping the opportunities for shale development in Ohio." *Urban Publications*. September 2015 at 5 and 96; ACC (2017) at 7 and 17.
- 37 Cocklin, Jamison. "Unexpected regulatory delays hinder Ohio NGL storage project." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. January 12, 2018; Committee on Energy and Natural Resources (2016) at iii, 3 and 48; See Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 – July 31, 2017); Lendel et al. (2015) at 5 and 96.
- 38 Timmons, Jay. National Association of Manufacturers. Letter to Department of Energy Secretary Rick Perry regarding the Appalachian storage hub. September 6, 2017. On file with Food & Water Watch; Harbert, Karen. Global Energy Institute. U.S. Chamber of Commerce. Letter to Department of Energy Secretary Rick Perry regarding the Appalachian storage hub. September 12, 2017. On file with Food & Water Watch; ACC (2017).
- Harris, Linda. "Business community buoyed by China Energy, underground storage hub progress." *The State Journal* (WV). January 22, 2018; West Virginia Department of Commerce. [Press release].
 "China Energy and West Virginia announce framework to invest \$83 billion in shale gas and chemical manufacturing projects." November 9, 2017.
- 40 Tri-State Regional Cooperation Agreement (2015); Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 July 31, 2017) at 1.
- 41 Tri-State Regional Cooperation Agreement (2015).
- 42 Neuhauser, Alan. "Appalachia markets itself as global energy hub." *U.S. News & World Report*. April 19, 2018.
- 43 Lendel et al (2015) at 89 to 96; Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 July 31, 2017) at xii and 2; Cocklin, Jamison. "Study finds Appalachian Basin ripe for underground NGL storage." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. September 1, 2017; Cocklin, Jamison. "Appalachian groups to sharpen natural gas competitive edge in 2018." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. January 2, 2018.

- 44 Campaign contribution data for Governors John Kasich (OH-R) and Tom Wolf (PA-D) is from the National Institute of Money in Politics; contributions include PAC and individual contributions from oil and gas and chemical and related manufacturing industries. Available at https://www.followthemoney.org. Accessed July 3, 2018.
- 45 Cocklin (January 12, 2018); Thomas, Alex. "Manchin, Capito introduce natural gas storage legislation." *Metro News Radio* (WV). June 12, 2017; Cocklin, Jamison. "U.S. Senators push for Appalachian ethane storage hub study." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. May 15, 2017.
- 46 Senate Committee on Energy and Natural Resources (2016).
- 47 Mattise (2018); Cocklin, Jamison. "Appalachian NGL hub proposal clears hurdle in hunt for \$3B-plus in financing." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. January 5, 2018.
- 48 ACC (2017) at 9, 10 and 19; "The \$10 billion petchem growth engine for Appalachia." *Rigzone*. September 6, 2016.
- 49 Stephan (2016); "The \$10 billion petchem growth engine for Appalachia." (2016).
- 50 Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 July 31, 2017) at 1.
- 51 Carter et al. (August 1, 2016 July 31, 2017) at xiv to xv; Cocklin (January 12, 2018); Litvak, Anya. "Hunting for caverns: Appalachia's bid to rival the Gulf Coast." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. June 11, 2017.
- 52 Litvak (2017).
- 53 Junkins, Casey and Janell Hunter. "Company to build ethane storage facility." *Weirton Daily Times* (OH). October 28, 2017.
- 54 Mattise (2018).
- 55 Cart, Samantha. "Appalachian storage hub: realizing our potential." *West Virginia Executive*. June 2, 2016.
- 56 ACC (2017) at 9, 10 and 19; "The \$10 billion petchem growth engine for Appalachia." (2016).
- 57 ACC (2017) at 3 and 10.
- 58 Brice, Andy. "A collaborative effort." ICIS Special Supplement/ Ineos Supplement. April 11-17, 2016 at 3 and 6; Mayuth, Andrew. "Sunoco says its Mariner pipeline adds \$9.1B to economy; activists contend it's 'dubious research'." Philadelphia Inquirer. January 8, 2018.
- 59 Phillips, Susan and Jon Hurdle. "DEP suspends all construction on Mariner East 2 pipeline." *StateImpact Pennsylvania*. January 3, 2018.
- 60 Hurdle, Jon. "PUC shuts down Mariner East 1 pipeline, citing public safety concerns raised by sinkholes." *StateImpact Pennsylvania*. March 7, 2018.
- 61 Rettew, Bill. "Mariner East 2 pipeline drilling halted in Middletown." Delaware County News Network (PA). April 30, 2018.
- 62 Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PA DEP). "Sunoco Mariner East II – Pipeline Construction Inadvertent Returns – Waters of the Commonwealth." Revised March 26, 2018. Available at http://www.dep.pa.gov/Business/ProgramIntegration/Pennsylvania-Pipeline-Portal/Pages/Mariner-East-II.aspx. Accessed March 27, 2018; Williams. Transcontinental Gas Pipe Line, LLC. "Trenchless Crossing Analysis. Atlantic Sunrise Project." November 2016 at 11; TransCanada. [Fact sheet]. "Crossing Water Safely." March 2018 at 2; PA DEP. [Press release]. "DEP releases details of Mariner East 2 oversight." July 21, 2017.
- 63 Rettew (2018).
- 64 Hopey (2018).
- 65 Tomareva, A. et al. "Impact of Pipeline Construction on Air Environment." *IOP Conference Series: Materials Science and Engineering*. Vol. 262. 2017 at 5 and 6; Williams, Tim. Library of Parliament of Canada, Industry, Infrastructure and Resources Division, Parliamentary Information and Research Service. "Pipelines: Environmental Considerations." 2012-37-E. July 5, 2012 at 2 and 3.

- 66 Analysis of data from: Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration. Distribution, Transmission & Gathering, LNG, and Liquid Accident and Incident data. Available at https://www.phmsa. dot.gov. Accessed May 2018.
- 67 *Ibid*.
- 68 Jalbert, Kirk. FracTracker Alliance. "The Falcon: High consequence areas & potential impact zones." January 24, 2018; National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, CAMEO Chemicals. [Chemical datasheet]. "Ethane, Refrigerated Liquid." Available at https://cameochemicals.noaa.gov/chemical/661. Accessed February 2017.
- 69 Kunkel, Cathy and Tom Sanzillo. Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis. "Risks Associated With Natural Gas Pipeline Expansion in Appalachia. Proposed Atlantic Coast and Mountain Valley Pipelines Needs Greater Scrutiny." April 2016 at 14 and 15; Smith, Sarah. SNL Financial. "As US rushes to build gas lines, failure rate of new pipes has spiked." September 9, 2015.
- 70 Smith (2015).
- 71 Litvak, Anya and Karen Kane. "Officials: W.Va. explosion was along newly installed natural gas line." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. June 7, 2018.
- 72 DiChristopher (2017); Thomas (2015).
- 73 OneOk Partners. [Presentation]. "Investor Update." March 1-2, 2016 at 40 and 41; "Ethylene projects in the ethane-heavy northeast US." *Platts*. March 1, 2016; ACC (2017) at 9.
- Allegheny Conference on Community Development. [Press release].
 "Allegheny Conference: Shell Petrochemical Complex Is "Once-in-a-Generation" Investment for Greater Pittsburgh Region." June 7, 2016.
- 75 Allegheny Conference on Community Development (2016).
- Shell (2016); Pennsylvania State University (2018); Cocklin, Jamison.
 "Shell gets water discharge permit for Pennsylvania ethane cracker ops." June 26, 2017.
- 77 Schwartzel, Erich. "Shell picks Beaver County for 'cracker' plant." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. March 16, 2012; Shell Global. "Our Growth Projects." Available at http://www.shell.com/business-customers/ chemicals/about-shell-chemicals/our-growth-projects.html. Accessed September 27, 2016; Bradwell, Michael and Rick Shrum. "Business leaders see broad impact from Shell cracker decision." *Observer-Reporter* (PA). June 7, 2016.
- 78 Stonesifer, Jared. "Decision again delayed for potential Ohio cracker plant." *Beaver County Times.* December 28, 2017.
- 79 Funk, John. "Ohio ethane cracker plant closer to reality on former FirstEnergy property." *Plain Dealer* (OH). July 13, 2017; Cocklin, Jamison. "Thai company delays Ohio ethane cracker FID, but touts progress." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. February 15, 2017.
- 80 Cocklin, Jamison. "Thai company strikes deal to secure funding for Ohio ethane cracker." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. January 31, 2018; Cocklin, Jamison. "Proposed Ohio ethane cracker now to rival Shell project." *Natural Gas Intelligence*. March 12, 2018; "Feasibility study OK'd for second Appalachian cracker plant." *Business Journal Daily* (PA). January 30, 2018.
- 81 Cocklin (March 12, 2018); Gillispie and Smyth (2018).
- 82 OneOk Partners. [Presentation]. "Investor Update." March 1-2, 2016 at 41; "Ethylene projects in the ethane-heavy Northeast US." *Platts*. March 1, 2016.
- 83 Gough, Paul J. "\$16M railroad grant could help with Ohio cracker." *Pittsburgh Business Times*. June 8, 2018.
- 84 ACC (2017) at 7; Fraizer, Reid R. "Houston cleaning up pollution by going after ethane cracker emissions." *The Allegheny Front*. October 27, 2013; Jones, Shannon. "Top 5 industries in Louisiana: Which parts of the economy are strongest?" *Newsmax*. April 8, 2015.

foodandwaterwatch.org

- 85 Food & Water Watch analysis of U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) data for Superfund, Resource Conservation and Reclamation Act sites and brownfield sites for the Upper Ohio River Valley watershed. Available at www.epa.gov/cleanups/cleanups-mycommunity#map. Accessed July 2018.
- 86 Goldstein, Bernard D. Center for Healthy Environments and Communities, University of Pittsburgh. [Presentation]. "Potential Health Effects of Marcellus Shale Activities." May 2011 at 19.
- 87 American Lung Association. "State of the Air 2017." 2017 at 15, 16, 133 and 139. Pittsburgh-New Castle-Weirton metropolitan area ranked as the eighth most polluted city for year-round particulate matter pollution, and Pennsylvania's Allegheny and Beaver Counties and Ohio's Stark Country received failing grades for the number of high-ozone days.
- 88 Stonesifer, Jared. "Report: Beaver County's air still among worst in nation." *Beaver County Times*. April 19, 2017; Downing, Bob. "Ecogroup working to make invisible air pollution from Ohio's Utica Shale visible to everyone." *Akron Beacon Journal*. November 23, 2015; "Ethane cracker plant in Belmont County would add pollution to Ohio Valley." *The Intelligencer* (WV). April 28, 2015.
- 89 Benchaita, Tayeb. Inter-American Development Bank, Environmental Safeguards Unit. "Greenhouse Gas Emissions From New Petrochemical Plants. Background Information Paper for the Elaboration of Technical Notes and Guidelines for IDB Projects." July 2013 at 3 to 5, 10 and 15; Frazier, Reid R. "Cracker' plant will bring jobs, but what about the air?" *The Allegheny Front*. March 24, 2012; Chen, Mei-Hsia. "A feasible approach to quantify fugitive VOCs from petrochemical processes by integrating open-path fourier transform infrared spectrometry measurements and industrial source complex (ISC) dispersion model." *Aerosol and Air Quality Research*. 2015 at 1110; Rivas-Arancibia, Selva et al. "Oxidative stress caused by ozone exposure induces loss of brain repair in the hippocampus of adult rats." *Toxicological Sciences*. Vol. 113, No. 1. 2010 at 187.
- 90 Olaguer, Eduardo P. "Near-source air quality impacts of large olefin flares." *Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association*. Vol. 62, Iss. 8. 2012 at 978 and 986.
- 91 Colborn, Theo et al. "Natural gas operations from a public health perspective." International Journal of Human and Ecological Risk Assessment. September 2011 at 1042; Wong, Chit Ming et al. "Cancer mortality risks from long-term exposure to ambient fine particle." Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention. May 2016 at 839.
- 92 Salam, Muhammad T. et al. "Birth outcomes and prenatal exposure to ozone, carbon monoxide, and particulate matter: Results from the Children's Health Study." *Environmental Health Perspectives*. Vol. 113, No. 11. November 2005 at 1638 and 1643; Bravender, Robin. "Study links smog exposure to premature death." *New York Times*. March 12, 2009.
- 93 Yang, Chun-Yuh et al. "Respiratory and irritant health effects of population living in a petrochemical-polluted area in Taiwan." Environmental Research. Vol. 74, No. ER973762. 1997 at 145, 147 and 148; Belli, S. et al. "Case-control study on cancer risk associated to residence in the neighborhood of a petrochemical plant." European Journal of Epidemiology. Vol. 19. 2004 at 49, 50 and 53; Wichmann, Fernando A. et al. "Increased asthma and respiratory symptoms in children exposed to petrochemical pollution." Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. Vol. 123, No. 3. 2009 at 632; White, Neil et al. "Meteorologically estimated exposure but not distance predicts asthma symptoms in schoolchildren in the environs of a petrochemical refinery: a cross-sectional study." Environmental Health. Vol. 8, No. 45. September 25, 2009 at 1; Sopian, Nor Ashikin. "Risk of respiratory health impairment among susceptible population living near petrochemical industry — a review article." Iranian Journal

of Public Health. Vol. 45, No. 1. February 2016 at 9, 10, 11 and 15; Kongtip, Pornpimol et al. "Health effects of people living close to a petrochemical industrial estate in Thailand." *Journal of the Medical Association of Thailand*. Vol. 96, No. 5. 2013 at S67 and S70.

- 94 Pezzullo, Phaedra C. "Touring 'Cancer Alley,' Louisiana: Performances of community and memory for environmental justice." *Text and Performance Quarterly*. Vol. 23, No. 3. July 2003 at 227; DeLaune, Jonathan Zachary. Louisiana State University, Agricultural and Mechanical College, Master's Thesis. "Unwelcome neighbors? Industrial growth and water pollution in Lake Charles, Louisiana, 1940-1960." 2007 at 6.
- 95 Linder, Stephen H. et al. "Cumulative cancer risk from air pollution in Houston: Disparities in risk burden and social disadvantage." *Environmental Science & Technology*. Vol. 42, No. 12. 2008 at 4312 and 4314.
- 96 Jambeck et al. (2015) at 768.
- Rochman, Chelsea M. et al. "Ingested plastic transfers hazardous chemicals to fish and induces hepatic stress." *Scientific Reports*. Vol. 3, No. 3263. 2013 at 169.
- 98 Lithner, Delilah et al. "Environmental and health hazard ranking and assessment of plastic polymers based on chemical composition." Science of the Total Environment. Vol. 409. 2011 at 3322.
- 99 Scherer, Christian et al. "Interactions of Microplastics With Freshwater Biota." In Wagner, Martin and Scott Lambert (Eds.). (2018). Freshwater Microplastics: Emerging Environmental Contaminants? Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature at 174; Lithner et al. (2011) at 3309 and 3316.
- 100 Teuten, Emma et al. "Transport and release of chemicals from plastics to the environment and to wildlife." *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society.* Vol. 364. 2009 at 2027 to 2028 and 2035; Leon, Victor M. et al. "Potential transfer of organic pollutants from littoral plastics debris to the marine environment." *Environmental Pollution.* Vol. 236. 2018 at 442 and 452; Hahladakis, John N. et al. "An overview of chemical additives present in plastics: Migration, release, fate and environmental impact during their use, disposal and recycling." *Journal of Hazardous Materials.* Vol. 344. 2018 at 179 and 191.
- 101 Wiygul, Robert B. et al. "Environmental justice in rural communities." West Virginia Law Review. Vol. 96, No. 40. Winter 1993/1994 at 3; Malin, Stephanie A. and Kathryn Teigen DeMaster. "A devil's bargain: Rural environmental injustices and hydraulic fracturing on Pennsylvania's farms." Journal of Rural Studies. Vol. 47, Part A. October 2016 at 278 to 280; U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. "Environmental justice: Examining the Environmental Protection Agency's compliance and enforcement of Title VI and Executive Order 12,898." September 2016 at 13; Cusick, Marie. "Don't frack the rich? Comment puts focus on environmental justice." StateImpact Pennsylvania. June 6, 2016.
- Saha, Robin and Paul Mohai. "Historical context and hazardous waste facility siting: Understanding temporal patterns in Michigan."
 Environmental Studies Faculty Publications. Paper 1. 2005 at 618, 623 and 639.
- 103 Center for Science and Democracy at the Union of Concerned Scientists. Texas Environmental Justice Advocacy Services. "Double Jeopardy in Houston." October 2016 at 4, 11 and 14.
- 104 Walker, Kristina et al. University of Texas Health Science at Houston, School of Public Health. Presentation to the City of Houston. "An investigation of the association between hazardous air pollutants and the lymphohematopoietic cancer risk among residents of Harris County, Texas." January 2007 at 1 and 8; Horswell, Cindy. "Study: Children living near Houston Ship Channel have greater cancer risk." *Houston Chronicle*. January 18, 2007.

- 105 Mossville Environmental Action Now, Inc., Subra Company, Advocates for Environmental Human Rights. "Industrial Sources of Dioxin Poisoning in Mossville, Louisiana: A Report Based on the Government's Own Data." July 2007 at 1.
- Malin and DeMaster (2016) at 282; Morrone, Michele et al. "Environmental and health disparities in Appalachian Ohio: Perceptions and realities." *Journal of Health Disparities Research and Practice*. Vol. 7, Iss.
 Winter 2014 at 67 to 69; Nicole, Wendee. "CAFOs and environmental justice: The case of North Carolina." *Environmental Health Perspectives*. Vol. 121, No. 6. June 2013 at A183; Wiygul 1993/1994 at 3.)
- 107 Food & Water Watch analysis of EPA Toxics Release Inventory (TRI) Story Map data. The counties selected for analysis were based on a U.S. Geological Survey description of the Ohio River Valley. Only counties within this region that had TRI facilities were included in the analysis. Population within one mile of TRI facilities in Belmont, Columbiana, Jefferson and Washington counties, Ohio; Allegheny, Beaver and Washington counties, Pennsylvania; and Brooke, Hancock, Jackson, Marshall, Mason, Ohio, Pleasants, Tyler, Wetzel and Wood counties, West Virginia. Available at https://epa.maps.arcgis. com/apps/MapSeries/index.html?appid=c483ab2127e44453b1f8d0 25af30ce31. Accessed January 2018.
- 108 Appalachian Regional Commission. County Economic Status, Fiscal Year 2018: Appalachian Pennsylvania, Appalachian Ohio and West Virginia. Available at https://www.arc.gov. Accessed July 2018.
- 109 Eisenberg, Ann M. "Beyond science and hysteria: Reality and perceptions of environmental justice concerns surrounding Marcellus and Utica shale gas development." *University of Pittsburgh Law Review*. 2015 at 193 and 194.
- 110 Morrone et al. (2014) at 67 to 69; Malin and DeMaster (2016) at 282; Eisenberg (2015) at 193 and 194.
- 111 Frazier, Reid. "New chemical plant promises jobs, but could turn back the clock on air pollution." *The Allegheny Front*. June 23, 2016; Frazier, Reid. "Wolf: Ethane cracker will bring jobs for years." *The Allegheny Front*. July 22, 2016; Litvak, Anya. "Shell cracker plant in Beaver County to provide 600 jobs when it opens." *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*. June 7, 2016; Compston, Jennifer. "Optimism about potential ethane cracker in Belmont County on the rise." *The Intelligencer* (WV). March 12, 2018; Mattise (2018).
- 112 Gomes, J. et al. "Occupational and environmental risk factors of adult primary brain cancers: a systemic review." International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. Vol. 2, No. 2. April 2011 at 85, 88 to 90, 99, 101 and 103; Sathiakumar, Nalini et al. "Cancer incidence among employees at a petrochemical research facility." Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine. February 2001. Vol. 43, Iss. 2 at Abstract.
- 113 De Barba, M. C. et al. "Audiometric findings in petrochemical workers exposed to noise and chemical agency." *Noise & Health*. Vol. 7, Iss. 29. 2005 at Abstract; Rahimpoor R. et al. "Biological monitoring of petrochemical industry workers exposed to benzene, toluene, xylenes, methyl ethyl ketone, and phenol in Southern Iran." *Journal of Occupational Health and Epidemiology*. Vol. 3, Iss. 2. Spring 2014 at 61 and 62; Cotrim, Helma P. et al. "Nonalcoholic steatohepatitis: a toxic liver disease in industrial workers." *Liver*. Vol. 19. 1999 at 299 to 303.

- 114 Lee, Eun Young et al. 2011 3rd International Conference on Chemical, Biological and Environmental Engineering. "Characterization biodegradation of benzene, toluene, ethylbenzene, and xylenes by the newly isolated bacterium *Pseudomonas putida* AY-10 in rhizosphere of wastewater treatment reed." *IPCBEE*. Vol. 20. 2011 at 37.
- 115 International Agency for Research on Cancer. Chemical Agents and Related Occupations. Vol. 100 F, A Review of Human Carcinogens. IARC Monographs on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans: Benzene. 2012 at 257 to 262, 276 and 285.
- 116 EPA. TRI. Facility Profile Report. "Shell Norco Chemical Plant East Site." Available at https://iaspub.epa.gov/triexplorer/release_fac_pr ofile?TRI=70079SHLL1205R&TRILIB=TRIQ1&FLD=&FLD=RELLBY& FLD=TSFDSP&OFFDISPD=&OTHDISPD=&ONDISPD=&OTHOFFD= &YEAR=2014. Accessed October 26, 2016; EPA. TRI. Facility Profile Report. "Sasol Chemicals (USA) LLC." Available at https://iaspub.epa. gov/triexplorer/release_fac_profile?TRI=77015MRCHM1914H&TRIL IB=TRIQ1&FLD=&FLD=RELLBY&FLD=TSFDSP&OFFDISPD=&OTHDI SPD=&ONDISPD=&OTHOFFD=&YEAR=2014. Accessed October 26, 2016; EPA. TRI. Facility Profile Report. "BASF Total Petrochemicals LLC." Available at https://iaspub.epa.gov/triexplorer/release_fac_pr ofile?TRI=77643BSFFNNEOFI&TRILIB=TRIQ1&FLD=&FLD=RELLBY&F LD=TSFDSP&OFFDISPD=&OTHDISPD=&ONDISPD=&OTHOFFD=&YE AR=2014. Accessed October 2016.
- 117 EPA. [Fact sheet]. "Methanol." January 2000.
- 118 EPA. [Fact sheet]. "Naphthalene." January 2000.
- 119 Arcaro, Kathleen F. et al. "Antiestrogenicity of environmental polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in human breast cancer cells." *Toxicol*ogy. Vol. 133. 1999 at 116; Schug, Thaddeus T. et al. "Elucidating the links between endocrine disruptors and neurodevelopment." *Endocrinology*. Vol. 156, No. 6. June 2015 at 1941 and 1946; Georgescu, Bogdan et al. "Heavy metals acting as endocrine disrupters." *Scientific Papers: Animal Science and Biotechnologies*. Vol. 44, Iss. 2. 2011 at 89; Schug, Thaddeus T. et al. "Endocrine disrupting chemicals and disease susceptibility." *Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*. Vol. 127, Iss. 3-5. November 2011 at 1, 11 and 28.
- 120 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. National Toxicology Program. "Report on Carcinogens, Twelfth Edition." 2011 at 353 and 354; Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. [Fact sheet]. "Polycyclic Aromatic Hydrocarbons (PAHs)." September 1996.
- 121 Chung, Eun-Kyo et al. "Characteristics of occupational exposure to benzene during turnaround in the petrochemical industries." *Safety and Health at Work*. Vol. 1, No. 1. 2010 at 51.
- 122 "Chemical plants bring dangers and jobs for workers and community." *The Allegheny Front*. October 31, 2013.
- 123 U.S. Chemical Safety and Hazard Investigation Board. "Williams Geismar Olefins Plant. Reboiler Rupture and Fire. Geismar, Louisiana." October 2016 at 11 and 12.
- 124 "Officials: IEI Plastics fire is out." *Parkersburg News and Sentinel* (WV). October 30, 2017.
- 125 "Eastman Chemicals: Processing unit explosion caused fire in plant." WTAE-TV Action 4 News. June 7, 2015.
- 126 "Thousands flee chemical leak in Pennsylvania." *New York Times*. October 12, 2008.

foodandwaterwatch.org

info@fwwatch.org 202.683.2500 (DC) • 510.922.0720 (CA) Copyright © September 2018 Food & Water Watch



Food & Water Watch champions healthy food and clean water for all. We stand up to corporations that put profits before people, and advocate for a democracy that improves people's lives and protects our environment.